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New Mexico  

Public Employees Retirement Association 

SmartSave Committee Meeting 

September 13, 2022 

1. Call to Order

This meeting of the New Mexico PERA SmartSave Committee was held on the date cited 

above via Zoom tele/video conferencing. Chair, Lawrence Davis, called the meeting to order at 

approximately 9:00am. 

2. Pledge of Allegiance

Shirley Ragin led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

3. Roll call

The meeting attendance met quorum with the following members present; 

Committee Members Absent 

Maggie Toulouse Oliver 

Committee Members Present  

Lawrence Davis  

Shirley Ragin 

Francis Page 

Roberto Ramirez 

Other Board Members Present 

Paula Fisher 

Diana Rosales Ortiz  

Claudia Armijo 

Staff 

Greg Trujillo, Executive Director 

Trish Winter, Executive Assistant 

Anna Williams, Deputy Director 

Michael Shackelford, CIO 

Kristin Varela, Deputy CIO 

Misty Schoeppner, Deputy General Counsel 

Karyn Lujan, SmartSave Plan Manager 

Jessica Trujillo, HR Manager 

Geraldine Garduno, Assistant General Counsel 

Ron Gallegos, CTO 

Others in Attendance 

Chris Burciaga, VOYA 

Paul Cowie, Meketa 
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4. Approval of Agenda 

 

Francis Page moved to approve the agenda. Roberto Ramirez seconded. The motion passed 

by a unanimous roll call vote as follows; 

 

Lawrence Davis            Yes 

Francis Page                  Yes  

Shirley Ragin                Yes  

Roberto Ramirez           Yes 

 

5. Approval of Consent Agenda 

 

Shirley Ragin moved to approve the Consent Agenda. Francis Page seconded. The 

motion passed by a unanimous roll call vote as follows; 

 

Lawrence Davis            Yes 

Francis Page                  Yes  

Shirley Ragin                Yes  

Roberto Ramirez           Yes 

 

6. New Business 

A. Draft Fee Policy Statement - Review 

 

Chair Davis applauded Karyn Lujan for her work on the policy statement. He stated that he 

had reviewed it and that there’s only one component remaining that would be included in the 

appendix to the policy. That is the annual budget. He added that the policy statement was very 

transparent with regards to what the fees are going towards.  

 

Ms. Lujan thanked Chair Davis and gave a quick high-level summary of the sections of the 

policy statement. She mentioned that the project started in March 2022 whereby the Committee 

had been presented with information after which they had agreed that the continued use of the 

Plan's mutual fund revenue share was no longer an effective way to offset expenses.  

 

Ms. Lujan reported that in June 2022, PERA staff had notified the SmartSave Committee that 

an official fee policy statement was being drafted that would serve as the official guidance on 

how the Plan will assess fees to cover expenses. The formal recommendation to adopt the fee 

policy statement would be scheduled for a future Committee meeting.  

 

Ms. Lujan provided an overview of the fee statement policy draft, stating that Section I is the 

scope of the policy. It provides a summary of what the policy applies to, which is the payment of 

plan expenses.  

 

Section II detailed the plan's definitions. Most of the definitions were from the plan's existing 

governing documents. The new definitions included fees, fee holiday, mutual fund revenue, plan 

expenses, and plan expense reimbursement accounts.  
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Section III outlined the plan's legal authority and references the plan's applicable governing 

documents as they relate to the policy. These are; 

 

• Deferred Compensation Act – Section 10-7A-10 states that expenditures shall be charged 

to participating employees.  

• The Plan Document – Section 4.1 states that reasonable fees and expenses may be 

incurred on behalf of the plan. Section 5.3(a) states that expenses of administering the 

plan shall be deducted from Plan accounts. 

 

Section IV detailed the purpose of the policy. This section acknowledges the intent to 

implement sections 10-7A-10 of the Deferred Compensation Act, as well as sections 4.1 and 5.3 

of the Plan Document. It also refers to the Uniform Prudent Investor Act, the same as the Plan's 

investment policy. 

 

Section V detailed the actual policy for fee remittances. The section acknowledges the plan's 

fee waiver for new participants. The Plan waives the quarterly fee for the first two quarters or 

until a participant's balance reaches $1000.  

 

Section VI outlined the actual procedures for the plan expense reimbursement account. Ms. 

Lujan mentioned that the plan expense reimbursement account is an account that's held at 

VOYA. The mutual fund revenue share that gets pooled every quarter is housed in this expense 

account. It is normal for plans to have and it is in the custody of the record keeper.  

 

The Plan expense reimbursement account is only to be used for two items; PERA's operating 

fee and the investment consultant’s fee. The procedures (four) are as outlined in the slide 

presentation. Ms. Lujan stated that there may be a quarter or two where participants will not be 

charged the fee because the expense account will be at a healthy balance that can be utilized.  

 

Mr. Page inquired if there had been a discussion about adding a second position. He thought 

there had been one several months ago. Ms. Lujan stated that there had been no discussion. Ms. 

Lujan indicated that the Plan is currently sufficiently staffed and that the additional audit 

procedures that had been established, she had taken on herself. As of now, one position is what 

the plan is budgeted for.  

 

Mr. Page asked about a backup for Ms. Lujan. Ms. Lujan stated that if she is not available, 

VOYA staff act as her backup. There are two administrative operating staff, and one local 

administrative assistant.  

 

Ms. Lujan stated that Section VII outlined the mutual fund revenue. Since the Plan will no 

longer use mutual fund revenue shares to offset plan expenses, there is now a policy that revenue 

shares will be applied back to applicable participant accounts that generated the revenue share.  

 

Ms. Lujan mentioned that the two sections that the Committee should discuss were Section V 

and Section VI. A portion of Section V states that the policy is to be approved by the Board every 

fiscal year. Ms. Lujan thought that since the fee would not be changing once it is established, it 

would not need the Board’s approval.  
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She added any necessary changes to the fee amount would have to go to the Committee for 

approval. The plan's budget will be included in the appendix. Ms. Lujan, thus, felt that changes 

can be presented to the Committee as informational every year and then the appendix is updated 

as needed.  

 

Chair Davis stated that the need to approve every year rose from the fact that the Board 

reviews its charters every year. He stated that if the Committee creates a budget, it would have to 

happen before PERA’s normal operating budget is created. Any changes that occur would have to 

be included in the budget and reviewed and approved by the Committee before being included in 

PERA’s normal budget.  

 

He felt that approval every year would promote transparency. It would inform the 

participants of what they are paying for and that somebody is reviewing it every single year. He 

mentioned that if there are minor modifications for 10 years, the Committee or the Board would 

never see the policy or approve it again and that would be a lack of oversight on the part of the 

fund's fiduciaries.  

 

Ms. Lujan reiterated that the policy could be presented before the Committee every year with 

the appendix showing the updated PERA’s budget numbers. Actual historical numbers could also 

be shown if necessary.  

 

Chair Davis stated that the actual numbers should be shown for full transparency. That way 

members who are participating in the outstanding benefit would not come back with questions 

about the $3 charge. He proposed inserting historical actuals as far back as they could go as 

either appendix A or B.  

 

Mr. Page echoed Chair Davis’s sentiments. He said the extra look every year is important to 

the membership to ensure they know what they are paying for. He pointed out that interest rates 

are approved every year and he felt this should be done every year.  

 

Ms. Ragin also voiced support for adding the actuals in the appendix every year for 

transparency purposes. According to her, it might reduce questions that might come up.   

 

Ms. Lujan stated that she will keep the paragraph on Section V as is but will clean up the 

language a bit. In Section VI, the procedures for plan expense reimbursement, Ms. Lujan stated 

that the minimum number they had come up with were one year's worth of budget plus 25%. The 

maximum is two years' worth of budget plus 25%. Ms. Lujan mentioned that she had been trying 

to confirm if $3 will be sufficient but the only numbers she had to work with were COVID-time 

numbers.  

 

Ms. Lujan mentioned enrollment numbers are not as high as they were pre-COVID because 

buildings are not fully staffed. The outreach seminars are not reaching the same number of 

employees that they would have. The low numbers indicate the number of new enrollments is not 

exceeding the number of participants terminating and cashing out their balances. There are, 

therefore, fewer participants to charge the $3 to.  
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She has reached out to VOYA and some other resources to see what minimums and 

maximums other plans have with their policies. Some plans don’t name a minimum or a 

maximum, while others don’t have a cap on their maximum. They just let the balance go and 

then implement a fee holiday once it gets to a certain point.  

 

Ms. Lujan thus felt it would be wise to increase the maximum to account for the unknown 

number only until the Plan gets past the COVID stage and a steady increase in enrollments is 

seen. She will go back to the drawing table with other staff to look at the numbers again and 

ensure that the Plan is covered and can account for inadvertent things like global pandemics.  

 

Chair Davis stated that the 225% did not include consultant contract fee. He felt that it was a 

bit high since the Committee will be reviewing the policy every year. He added that members 

should not have to pay more than they have to, to participate in the Plan.  

 

Mr. Page inquired about the status of the plan as per today's numbers. Ms. Lujan stated that 

the average number of new enrollments for FY '22, '21, and '20 are 1,798. The average number of 

participants terminating and cashing out their balances for the last three fiscal years is 2,721. Pre-

COVID, the number of new enrollments was higher. She reiterated that basing the $3 on 

historical numbers would mean basing it on unusual numbers.  

 

Ms. Lujan further stated that the current account balance is almost 225%. It's at $40,000 to 

$50,000 below that. Therefore, everyone would be starting on an even playing field.  

 

Mr. Page said letting members know they might get a fee holiday would get them to join 

faster. He also felt that the maximum number should be 250%. Ms. Lujan stated that even if the 

225% or 250% seemed a bit excessive, there will always be a fee holiday in the future. It will 

only be pulled if the expense account gets below the maximum.  

 

Mr. Page reiterated that that would be the main selling point. He mentioned that he does a lot 

of personal investing with other companies that either have minimum fees or no fees.  

 

CIO, Michael Shackelford, stated that from his experience working at a mutual fund, it 

would not be advisable to change fees often. He felt that having the 125% to 225% range gives 

the Plan some flexibility since it will be easier for the plan to give fee holidays than to tell 

members that their fees will be increased. It will prevent the need to have to change the fees in 

case of a crisis in the future.  

 

Ms. Ragin echoed Mr. Shackelford’s sentiments, adding that it would be prudent to write 

something that dictates a different course of action during an emergency or an unforeseen 

circumstance that would cause the numbers to fall outside those ranges.  

 

Greg Trujillo, Executive Director, stated that apart from unforeseen emergencies, some 

smaller things might also require that flexibility. He mentioned that several years ago, PERA had 

a higher-than-normal legal expense. He thus felt that during audit time, Ms. Lujan might need 

extra assistance so she needs to have a sufficient budget to cover that cost.  
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Chair Davis asked that this item come before the committee at an October meeting and then 

to the full Board at the end of October to ensure that the policy statement is done before the 

calendar year-end.  

 

B. Q4 FY22 (June 2022), Investment Performance Review 

 

Paul Cowie from Meketa gave a brief overview of the investment performance review. He 

mentioned that it was a very eventful second quarter with similar themes to what was seen in the 

first quarter with the markets trying to digest a new environment of inflation.  

 

He stated that the interest rates rose by roughly 2%. The result of this was that the start of the 

year was the worst ever for the bonds market. At the same time, the equity markets were poor. 

This was a rare environment where stocks and bonds performed similarly. The drop seen in the 

bond market was normal in a market correction since it was a bear market territory. The drop of 

roughly 10% for the first six months of the year was unprecedented. It was a function of the 

market changing its tune to interest rates.  

 

Mr. Cowie stated that with the negative market, a big drop was seen in assets. At the end of 

the second quarter, the Plan was at $716.6 million, down from about $801 million in the previous 

quarter. However, positive inflows of about $600,000 were seen in the last several quarters. 

Enrollment has been a challenge since COVID, but on the asset side, a slight shift was starting to 

occur.  

 

In terms of the top five options, the lifecycle portfolios continued to be the largest at $196 

million, which is about 27%.  The performance of the life cycle portfolios indicated that bonds 

were down 5% in the second quarter, bringing their year-to-date return down 10%. Stocks were 

down 16% in the second quarter. The New Mexico Conservative portfolio was down about 6% 

while the 2060 fund was down about 12% in Q2. 

 

Despite the very negative returns, the peer rankings in the quarter, in the last year indicate 

that they're at the top of their peer groups. In the quarter-to-date and 1-year periods, they’re in 

the top decile for all the funds.  

 

C. Q4 FY22 (June 2022) Plan Activity Review 

 

Ms. Lujan reported that the asset value of the Plan was just above $716 million. The high-

water mark has been in the eight hundred million arena.   

 

The current participation rate is 22,998 participants. The average number of new enrollments 

has not exceeded the average number of participants terminating and cashing out. This resulted 

in stagnant overall participation.  

 

There were 625 new enrollments, the highest number in the fiscal year. This can be attributed 

to the filling of the vacancy of the outreach rep in Northern New Mexico. It makes a huge 
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difference when one person is covering their whole territory as opposed to one person covering 

two territories. 

The outreach numbers of group meetings and group attendees doubled from Q1 to Q2. Group 

meetings went from 70 to 105. Group attendees, from 546 to over a thousand. Ms. Lujan 

expressed hope that the Plan was past the COVID hurdle and was getting to the pre-COVID 

enrollment numbers. She would discuss some ideas with Mr. Trujillo on how to resolve this 

challenge.  

Chair Davis appreciated Ms. Lujan's presentation, adding that the breakdown of the 

information makes it easy to see who's participating and how they’re investing.  

Mr. Burciaga reported that the number of people utilizing the web and mobile apps was 

increasing. He added that they also usually perform a confidence factor where they try to gauge 

how participants feel about the plan. So far, the number of people who indicated that they were 

highly confident was high. The charts also indicated that the Plan is very healthy.  

Ms. Lujan reported that she will be attending the NAGDCA Conference together with Mr. 

Burciaga. There will be a whole workshop on participant fees, which she will attend and bring 

back any information that will be relevant to the fee policy. She will contact the Committee 

members with any changes before bringing the policy statement back for an official vote in 

October.  

Chair Davis asked if there had been cases where participants were pulling out their money 

due to the fires in Northern New Mexico. Ms. Lujan stated that only eight taken an emergency 

withdrawal in total and there haven’t been any cases since May.  

7. Adjournment

With no other business to discuss, Chair Davis adjourned the meeting at approximately 9:58am. 

  Approved by: 

_____________________________________

Valerie Barela, SmartSave Committee Chair 

ATTEST: 

_____________________________________ 

Greg Trujillo, Executive Director 


